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On November 13, 1990, a
government-appointed judicial
commission of inquiry issued its
long-awaited report into South
African government death squads,
which have reportedly existed
inside both the military and the
police. The results essentially
absolved the government of any cul
pability. The inquiry failed to
find whether police or army death
squads were responsible for any of
the scores of assassinations which
have haunted the anti-apartheid
movement since the early 1970's.
Out of the over 70 killings which
the inquiry focussed on, it recom
mended prosecution in only one
instance.

State President F.W. de K1erk
appointed Justice Louis Harms to
lead the inquiry in January 1990.
Harms conducted hearings for over
six months. In September, the
Southern Africa Project of the
Lawyers' Committee for Civil Rights
under Law issued South Africa's
Death Squads, providing a compre
hensive survey of the evidence
presented at inquiry.

Reactions to Harms's findings
have been mixed. South African
Minister of Defence Magnus Malan
claimed that the South African
military "emerges with honour" from
the inquiry. President de Klerk
called for an end to "witch hunts."
In contrast, the African National
Congress charged that Harms's
report was "inexplicable." The

Congress of South African Trade
Unions stated that it was a "slap
in the face" for victims' fami
lies.

While many had suspected South
African government involvement in
the killing of opponents for many
years, the first real clues arose
in the autumn of 1990. Butana
Almond Nofome1a, a death row
prisoner, confessed in an af
fidavit to participating in a
police death squad based at
V1akp1aas farm outside Pretoria.
His affidavit was quickly followed
by newspaper interviews with two
of his colleagues, Dirk Coetzee
and David Tshika1ange. They
described their involvement in a
police unit based at Vlakplaas: a
unit which routinely kidnapped and
killed anti-apartheid activists.
For example, they provided grisly
details of the killing of Grif
fiths Mxenge, a prominent Durban
human rights lawyer, in 1981.
Nofomela described how he and
three others stabbed Mxenge 45
times, cut his throat, and slashed
his ear. They were reportedly
acting on the orders of senior
police chief Brigadier van der
Hoven.

Harms found no evidence that
any police death squad existed at
V1akplaas. He concluded that,
because of what he termed as
character flaws in the witnesses,
they had probably acted indepen
dently. For example, he said that



the Mxenge murder may have been a
"private enterprise," or, although
their testimony of the killing was
in copious detail, that the
witnesses had simply read of it in
newspaper clippings.

On -the one hand, Harms
repudiated the allegations of the
police death squad because of what
he believed was the "fertile
imagination" of Nofomela and the
others. On the other hand, he did
not follow up on the proven perjury
of state witnesses who lied under
oath regarding a raid into Bots
wana.

Harms also investigated a
military death squad, known as the
Civil Cooperation Bureau or CCB.
The CCB was a sizeable organization
with an annual budget of US $ 11
million dollars. Major-General
Eddie Webb, head of the CCB,
admitted under oath that, even at
the time of his testimony, it had
over 200 on-going "projects," Some
of the CCB's activities included
macabre forms of harassment, such
as placing a baboon fetus outside
Anglican Archbishop Desmond Tutu's
home.

Harms found sufficient
evidence to call for prosecution of
former CCB members in only one
case: the 1986 assassinations of
Dr. Fabian and Florence Ribeiro.
As for another highly publicized
murder, the killing of anti-apar
theid activist and academic David
Webster in 1988, Harms merely said
that the CCB "might have murdered
Dr. Webster." He suggested further
investigation for the purpose of
prosecution in three other planned
assassinations.

During his investigation of
the CCB, Harms was repeatedly ob
structed by military officers. CCB
chief Joe Verster claimed that all
the CCB files had disappeared,
during the implementation of an
"emergency plan" to protect the
organization. Harms rebuked the
obstruction he encountered. In

general, he found that, "The
actions of the CCB have con
taminated the whole security arm
of the State." However, he
refused to place responsibility
for the unit on either senior
officers or Defence Minister
Magnus Malan.

The conduct of the inquiry can
be questioned. Harms was hampered
by being restricted to investigat
ing only those killings which had
occurred inside South Africa, in
spite of the fact that the South
African security forces have been
implicated in over 60 assassina
tions outside of South Africa.
Harms was dependent upon police
and government prosecution
personnel to conduct investigat
ions for the Commission, even
though the police and the govern
ment were the subjects of the
inquiry.

Additionally, Harms called only
those witnesses whose testimonies
he felt would be "strictly
relevant." Under this interpreta
tion of his mandate, he even
declined to call Defence Minister
Malan to testify. However, Malan
was able to have impact on the
proceedings through personal
conversations with Justice Harms
and statements in Parliament.

Even as the inquiry was being
held, assassinations continued.
One witness was found dead shortly
after appearing before the Commis
sion, his body riddled with
bullets. Judging from public
reaction to Harms's findings,
public confidence remains low
regarding the security forces in
particular and the reformist
intentions of the government
generally.
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